
Report on Philanthropy 2020



Deerfield Charitable Foundation 
Mission Statement 

We exist to nurture Deerfield’s spirit of 

generosity, enriching the lives of residents 

and sharing our resources with people 

across Western North Carolina.



a letter from our Director of Philanthropy

Beginning in March my office door stood at a 45 
degree angle – sort of open/sort of closed. It was my 
way of saying, “If there’s only one of you, and you 
have a mask on, and you don’t have a fever, and 
you’re prepared to sit in that chair by the door – come 
on in!” Sometimes my door was entirely closed as I 
worked from home. There were many times a hand-
written sign hung outside my office announcing that I 
was “in a Zoom meeting.” And mine wasn’t the only 
closed door … it seemed that entry was denied 
everywhere one turned on our campus.

But as the saying goes, “When one door closes – 
another door opens!” I’ve never lived through a time 
when the truth of that sentiment was more relevant 
than during these long months of the pandemic. As 
doors were slamming shut all around us, residents 
came knocking. They came poking their heads 
through small openings, asking how they could help. 
This community of retirees wanted to learn the best 
ways to encourage Deerfield employees and to keep 
each other safe and healthy. They were eager to hear 
about local organizations providing support to those 
hardest hit by the pandemic and the resulting 
economic challenges. They even found ways to 
support local business owners who struggled to stay 
afloat during uncertain times.

Deerfield Charitable Foundation’s Board of Directors 
also approached closed doors with unrelenting 
optimism and a spirit of creativity. They added a 
meeting or two to the 2020 schedule and got to work, 

addressing the obvious needs in our local community 
and responding with enthusiasm to new ideas and 
opportunities to provide much-needed support. 

“As doors were closing all 
around us, residents 

came knocking.” 
The best thing about the location of my office, 
although far from many of my co-workers, is that it’s 
on a traditionally busy thoroughfare. Residents 
regularly pass my office on their way to meals, 
classes, the gym, the spa, the bank…but this year 
they took the “stay safe – stay home” orders seriously 
and we all suffered from resulting loneliness. We also 
grew in compassion, sacrificial giving, and thoughtful 
outreach. Don’t get me wrong – I wouldn’t want to 
do it again! But, I do see opening doors and persisting 
in doing good as an exercise that served our 
community well. 

In the following pages you will read about the efforts 
of many who chose, although struggling through 
2020 like the rest of us, to see it as a year in 
desperate need of their help. 

May the stories of open doors bring you hope in 2021,

Michelle Wooley
Director of Philanthropy



The Business of Encouragement
In March of 2020 local businesses were facing really 
tough times. Employees were taking risks and making 

personal sacrifices every day 
to continue providing services 
and care on our campus. One 
generous Deerfield couple 
wanted to know: “What can 
we do to encourage 
employees and support 
struggling local businesses?” 
They visited small restaurants 
and made arrangements with 
owners for the necessary 

quantities of gift cards. Choosing seven eateries, 
these anonymous donors purchased $25 gifts for 
each of Deerfield’s nearly 350 employees. 

Wide-Spread Protection
Masks were 
mandated, but in 
very short supply. 
From experienced 
seamstresses to 
those with basic 
sewing skills, 
residents volunteered 
to help supply 
Deerfield with 
desperately needed 
personal protective equipment. Starting with our 
healthcare employees, staff and volunteers worked 
together to find the perfect-fitting mask. Resident Pat 

Collett made samples, created detailed instructions 
and worked with Andrea Stern, Michelle Kievit, and 
Michelle Wooley to put together sewing kits for our 
volunteer team. Residents and local friends of 
Deerfield spent long hours sewing, providing masks to 
both employees and residents. 

Bundle Up
With many local shelters 
closed or at diminished 
capacity due to 
COVID-19 restrictions, 
there was an increased 
number of homeless 
people facing winter 
months and freezing 
temperatures. Betsy 
Cantrell had no idea 
what sort of response 

she might get 
from her plea for coats, hats, scarves, 
gloves, and other cold weather gear, but she 
soon found out! After three carloads to 
Homeward Bound, two carloads to ABCCM, 
one to Western Carolina Rescue Mission, 
and one to a local elementary school Betsy 
reported that the drive was officially over! We 
were so proud to join Betsy in such a worthy 
effort. Helping Asheville’s homeless 
population stay safer than they might have 

otherwise been was an honor for many Deerfield 
residents who gave gently used winter gear for a 
good cause.

Residents Opening Doors



Sisterhood for Good
As in years past, the residents were eager to support 
Project Dignity in the most practical and helpful way 
possible – by unboxing and repackaging feminine supply 
products for girls and women who don’t have the 
resources to buy what they need every month. Although 

many schools were closed 
for remote learning Project 
Dignity has persisted in 
getting product to social 
workers and food pantries 
who then distribute to 
those in need. We 
gathered outdoors and 
spent two mornings 
working “together” – 
socially distanced. 

Empty Bowls
Roger Alexander and Pat Patterson are both relatively 
new to pottery. The pandemic offered them more time 
for this fun pursuit and they soon learned of MANNA 
Food Bank’s Empty Bowls event, held annually in 
September. MANNA is a favorite charity among Deerfield 
residents and our community is always eager to support 
them in whatever ways possible. Roger and Pat 
promptly set to work, making handmade pottery for 
MANNA to offer Empty Bowls attendees at next year’s 
fundraiser. We are anticipating more resident 
participation for this worthy cause in 2021!

Too Many Clothes – Too Little Time
Bonnie Hull and her Sophie’s volunteers have been 
throwing a twice-annual men’s sale for Deerfield 
residents and employees for 
years! In pre-COVID days we 
gathered in the Blue Ridge 
Room and enjoyed great 
deals on clothing donated by 
Deerfield residents, past and 
present. This year, however, 
with large gatherings 
forbidden, Bonnie’s storage 
spaces were bursting at the 
seams. Working together, the 
clothing was sorted for 
donation and Western 
Carolina Rescue Ministry showed up to retrieve clothing 
that will provide warmth to those most in need.



2020 board of directors

Robert Chandler 
CFO, Ex-Officio

Bob Wernet 
CEO, Ex-Officio

Andy StraussChris Dismukes 
Chairperson

Jeff Covington 
Co-Chair

Larry Harris 
Secretary/Treasurer

Michelle Wooley
Assistant Secretary, 

Ex-Officio

Several years ago, while working on long term goals 
and strategic planning, the Deerfield Board asked, 
“Where do we see ourselves in 10 years? Do we want 
to provide housing for middle income retirees? Do 
we want to expand to multisite? What will have the 
greatest impact for good in the broader community?” 
With comprehensive research and a committed 
board, the decision was made to initiate the Deerfield 
Charitable Foundation. The Foundation would support 
Deerfield’s programs and activities while finding ways 
to serve seniors through partnerships with other 
resourced organizations. 

“What will have the 
greatest impact for good in 
the broader community?” 

I am grateful for the board’s planning and foresight as 
it set the stage for partnerships with two incredible 
local organizations providing housing and health/
wellness services to WNC’s aging population. We are 
excited to be working with Habitat for Humanity to 
provide homes designed for aging in place and with 
MAHEC’s Center for Healthy Aging to expand home-
based healthcare for seniors.   

2020 was a productive year for the board as we 
continued making strides to solidify our mission and 
include resident voices in this work. Kicking off our 
second year, we introduced the Foundation and its 
board of directors to the residents at a community-
wide meeting. We are also thrilled to announce the 
addition of two Deerfield residents to our board of 
directors, terms to begin in 2021. Joanne Brannon 
and Tim Kurtz both offer a passion for philanthropy. 
Their invaluable insights will create a true sense of 
teamwork between the board and Deerfield residents. 

We continued addressing needs at Deerfield with 
scholarships for employees, assistance for residents 
in need, and unique pandemic-related support in our 
healthcare department.

A special thank you to Jeff Covington, Larry Harris, 
and Andy Strauss who have worked tirelessly to 
keep the work of the Charitable Foundation moving 
forward during a year of unprecedented challenge. 
The Foundation Board looks forward to celebrating 
with you our past achievements along with future 
endeavors, once it is safe to gather. I can’t wait! 

Chris Dismukes
Chair, Deerfield Charitable Foundation

a letter from our Board Chair



Ann Cox is a retired high school teacher turned school 
librarian from southwest Virginia. Her daughters and 

grandchildren live in 
Western North 
Carolina and five years 
after her retirement in 
2019 she moved to 
Asheville to be near 
her family. She knew 
that housing costs in 
Western North 
Carolina would 
challenge her budget, 
but her family 
reassured her that 
something would work 
out. Her daughter, a 
clinical social worker, 

was the first to hear about Habitat’s Aging in Place 
homes. The more she and Ann learned, the more 
convinced they became that this was the best and 
most sustainable option for Ann. 

“I can’t tell you how grateful I am. I am so excited to 
live in a neighborhood that is multi-generational and 
multi-cultural. Living in a beautifully planned and 
walkable neighborhood will be perfect for me and my 
sweet dog, Henry. Being new to the area when 
COVID-19 broke out, the new homeowner class has 
been one of the only places for me to connect with 
other people and we are all working towards the same 
goal. The one story house, with its universal design, 
open floor plan, attached storage, and small yard is 
exactly right for aging in place. Thank you so much for 
what you’ve done to make this possible for me!” 

Continuing our relationship with Asheville Area Habitat 
for Humanity has looked a bit different this year. 
Although our residents’ volunteer efforts were thwarted 
by necessary work site stoppages due to the pandemic, 
we forged ahead with our $440,000 sponsorship of the 
eight Aging in Place homes in their newest 
neighborhood: New Heights in West Asheville. 
Foundation footings have been poured for the first two 
such homes and we were thrilled to meet Ann, the first 
of eight homeowners to qualify for this innovative and 
affordable housing option. Her closing is scheduled for 
August of 2021.

habitat for humanity Aging in Place

The West Asheville site is gorgeous, but has been cleared to make way 
for new homes, leaving behind great opportunities for a landscape 
planning project. The New Heights community will also require one 
central mail/communication kiosk, and eventually a shelter for children 
awaiting the school bus. The board of directors of Deerfield Charitable 
Foundation approved an initiative to support these needs in this 
new neighborhood. In response Deerfield residents, staff, and board 
members donated $9,955 to the Deerfield Cares fund. 



William McLean, MD and Tasha Woodall, PharmD, 
BCGP, CPP co-direct Mountain Area Health Education 
Center’s (MAHEC) Center for Healthy Aging (CHA) 

and currently provide care 
for Deerfield residents 
as well. Dr. Will, as he’s 
affectionately known on 
our campus, is Deerfield’s 
Medical Director and 
provides primary care for 
many of our residents. 
Dr. Woodall specializes in 
geriatric pharmacotherapy 
and is deeply committed 
to helping her patients 
benefit from the appropriate 
medications, while carefully 

managing interactions and the long-term effects of 
those medications. 

These two passionate leaders approached Deerfield 
with an opportunity. They asked us to support their 
efforts to address the needs of a growing older adult 
population in Western North Carolina. Housing is 
becoming less affordable while the cost of care has 
become increasingly burdensome. There are too few 
clinical providers to care for this growing population 
and the CHA hopes to comprehensively address the 
clinical and social challenges facing older adults in our 
region with three primary aims: 
•	 Serve as the regional standard for 
      geriatric education
•	 Lead the community in linking clinical and 
      aging services
•	 Innovate in clinical practice

Deerfield is delighted to formally invest in the 
leadership team of MAHEC’s Center for Healthy Aging 
with a gift of $330,000 to be paid over three years. 

The Center is committed to increasing the pipeline of 
clinical providers who care for older adults, particularly 
those of color. It is working to expand its model of 
home-based primary care to create a roadmap for 
rural communities to enhance services for older 
residents. The Center is also exploring innovative 
prevention programs and solutions for affordable 
housing and higher quality, lower cost healthcare. 
“The main goal of home-based primary care is to 
keep patients in their homes and as independent as 
possible,” Woodall explained. “If we don’t bridge the 
gap in services to help older adults age according to 
their wishes, who will?” Woodall said.

“The incredible generosity of these gifts gives us the 
opportunity to mature our programs, prove the value 
of interdisciplinary partnerships, and improve the well-
being of older adults in Western North Carolina,” notes 
Dr. McLean.

“If we don’t bridge the gap in 
services to help older adults 

age according to their wishes, 
who will?” 

mahec Center for Healthy Aging



During the summer months Deerfield Charitable 
Foundation’s Board of Directors initiated several 
gifts from Deerfield’s Donor Advised Fund at the 
Community Foundation of Western North Carolina 
(CFWNC). The realities of the pandemic were setting 
in and a sense of urgency led the board to decide on 
the following grants:

$100,000 to the Janirve Sudden and Urgent 
Need (SUN) Grant Program 
“When the pandemic hit, requests to the SUN grant 
program increased significantly. SUN grants have an 
established history of getting money to nonprofits 
quickly through a streamlined process. Organizations 
that provide critical services for seniors, children, 
domestic violence victims and families received SUN 
awards to purchase personal protection equipment, 
support facilities offering remote school supervision 
and food for children from low-income families, and 
much more. For many, these SUN awards have 
provided a lifeline for our communities’ most vulnerable 
people.” – Lindsay Hearn, CFWNC, Communications Director

$25,000 to MemoryCare
“Covid has taken quite a toll on the families we serve, 
most of whom care for a loved one who is still living at 

home. The restrictions with 
the pandemic and isolation 
necessary for everyone’s 
safety mean that support 
structures many relied on 
are no longer available 
and routines have been 
upended. We are seeing a 
nearly 30% increase in calls 

and emails from families as they grapple with these 
changes and, it is a blessing beyond words that our 

staff can be here to listen, guide, and support families. 
With your gift, you all helped make this possible and it 
means the world.”  
– Virginia Templeton, MD, MemoryCare, Executive Director

$25,000 to Calvary Episcopal Church 
Food Pantry
“The Food Pantry was able to buy three refrigerators 
and much needed food for our food insecure friends 
with the generous donation from Deerfield. The 
refrigerators allow more fresh produce, eggs, butter 
and cheese to be safely 
stored. Our planned 
community garden, 
will soon be ready for 
a summer crop. Our 
goal of providing more 
fresh food will be met. 
CECFP is grateful for 
the generous donations 
by Deerfield that allows 
us to fulfill our calling to provide nutritious foods to our 
hurting community.” – Carol Romine, CECFP, Volunteer

$25,000 to Council on Aging of Asheville and 
Buncombe County
“Because of your very generous gift of $25,000 
Council on Aging was able to strengthen outreach 
programs for at-risk seniors during the worst 
pandemic in over 100 years. These service, education, 
and advocacy programs help improve the quality of 
life for all seniors, but especially for those with limited 
financial resources. We could not provide our clients 
these supportive opportunities to age well in the 
community without the generosity of our wonderful 
donors.”  – Heather Bauer, COA, Executive Director 

Community Grants Offer Pandemic Assistance



The assignment: create an event to honor Deerfield’s 
Legacy Society membership in the middle of a 
pandemic. This was a challenge Adam Lamb and his 
Dining Department team embraced with enthusiasm. 

Their 
brainstorming 
and teamwork 
produced a fine 
dining 
experience to 
rival any local 
restaurant 
offerings in a 

“foody” town like Asheville. Complete with charcuterie 
and a custom cocktail, this delivered-to-your-door five 
course meal kit came with detailed instructions, a 
lovely bottle of wine, and plenty of time to dress up 
and set the table with your favorite china. The 
program, with live music, behind the scenes video, 
and recorded testimonials was conducted through 
Zoom. BLT (Bring Love to Tables) volunteers happily 
provided lovely florals to elevate the dining experience. 

The Deerfield Legacy Society’s intent is to 

recognize with appreciation and gratitude 

donors who help secure Deerfield’s future 

through planned gifts, such as gifts in 

their will, charitable remainder trusts, 

charitable gift annuities, or life insurance. 

the 2020 Legacy Society Appreciation Gala



the residents assistance fund

Notable Legacy Gifts of 2020
Frances A. Simonds, 
a resident of Deerfield 
for 15 years, passed 
away in February, 
2012. A quiet, 
unassuming, and 
deeply spiritual person 
she was extremely 
grateful for the 
compassionate care 
she received from the 
nursing staff during her 
years in our 
community. Living 
modestly, but with 
great means, she 
designated 

approximately 2.2 million dollars to Residents 
Assistance, St Giles Chapel, and the Health Care 
Center. Years later after the death of the last living 
beneficiary, we’ve received her final gifts of $119,751 
designated for Residents Assistance and $59,868 for 
Deerfield’s Health Care Fund. 

Richard Farrow, 
a resident of Deerfield for 
13 years, passed away in 
September. Mr. Farrow, an 
avid collector of art and 
books, was incredibly 
well-read and had a 
wonderfully dry sense of 

humor. He was particularly fond of the residents with 
whom he dined in the Bistro and he missed that daily 
interaction when he made his move to Assisted Living. 
Offering no indication that he planned to include 
Deerfield in his estate plans, we were surprised to learn 
that he designated our community the beneficiary of a 
money market account worth $250,944. 

Legacy gifts like these allow Deerfield and the 
Foundation to continue fulfilling their missions, providing 
the funds necessary to support residents with 
compassionate care throughout their lifetimes and 
employees with increasingly enhanced opportunities for 
new challenges and growth. Thank you to Mrs. 
Simonds, Mr. Farrow, and all who have chosen to 
benefit Deerfield with an estate gift!

“I can’t tell you how reassuring it is to know that the Residents Assistance Fund is there for me if I should ever 
need it. It’s an incredible safety net.” An Independent Living resident, having recently lost her husband, mentioned 
during an impromptu visit how grateful she is to be part of the Deerfield family. One need only imagine what it must be like 
to lose a lifetime partner and then feel alone and worried about your future. The most incredible gift Deerfield offers 
its residents is the security that they will be cared for compassionately and with dignity regardless of what life might bring. 

For more than 65 years Deerfield has fulfilled its promise to provide compassionate care to residents who need financial 
assistance or who outlive their resources through no fault of their own. 2020 was no different and, in fact, offered many 
reminders about how unpredicatble life can be. Throughout the year, Deerfield was grateful for the resources necessary 
to provide $390,000 in resident support and services for residents who required additional help. 



Deerfield’s Employee Scholarship Program is named after a 
beloved administrator who was a cheerleader and an advocate 
for employees on our campus. Always bringing out the best in 
people, he encouraged his employees to reach for their dreams. 
In the last ten years Deerfield has awarded 81 employees with 
scholarships for higher education and hopes for fulfillment and 
security. All 13 of the 2020 scholars are enrolled in classes 
related to health care. 

The Foundation leadership, along with the Danny Boone 
Employee Scholarship Committee, would like to grow the 
$372,961 endowment fund to $1,000,000 in hopes of funding 
all future students and providing scholarships in perpetuity. 
We want to thank you for the support you’ve offered these 
efforts thus far and we look forward to exponential growth.

the Danny Boone Employee Scholarship Program

Congratulations to our 2020 Scholars: 1-Al Nichols   2-Britanny Drake   3-Brittany Batson   4-Ashley Banks  
5-Hunter O’Kelley   6-Ginger Williams   7-Andrea Roberts   8-Geovanna Lopez   9-Jennifer Bradley  
10-Lloyd Mincher   11-Jazmin Vergara Cerecedo   12-Mitzi Odom   13-Tanesha Lyttle
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Throughout 2020 residents and staff adapted to new 
regulations through long months of quarantine, many 
choosing to enter the realms of Zoom, FaceTime, 

Kindle, 
Instacart, 
and Amazon. 
Residents in 
Assisted 
Living and 
Skilled Care, 
many of 
whom don’t 

use cell phones, learned to connect with friends and 
family members through technology. Using a screen to 
visit or seeing family through a window, talking to them 
using a “walkie-talkie” of sorts, was new territory that 
offered welcome encouragement. Some of that 
technology was made possible with use of funds from 
our Charitable Foundation.

The Health Care Fund also provided the resources 
necessary for much of the networking, education, 
shared wisdom, guidance, and procurement of 
supplies needed as a result of the pandemic. Facing a 
brand new pandemic scenario, one of those once in 
100 years events, dictates a very steep learning curve 
and the best way to learn is in tandem with other aging 
services organizations facing similar challenges. 
Membership in professional associations can be 
cost-prohibitive, but the support our nursing staff has 
received as a result of those memberships this year is 
invaluable. Thank you so much for the part you played 
in making these resources available to our residents 
and staff!

98.6 Without Symptoms 
A new normal sighting on the Deerfield campus is the 
“check point station.” The temperature/symptom 

station at the entrance to our Health Care areas 
was immediately necessary but with many of our 
employees addressing the urgent demands of the 
pandemic, volunteer support was so helpful. Residents 
willingly manned this station over the weekends during 
those initial days of the crisis, lifting spirits and 
spreading joy during a time when things felt so uncertain. 

Origami Spinners 
Nobu Tanaka, like many residents, has lots of time on 
her hands. She used that time and her hands to create 
beautiful origami spinners. Fashioning 40 spinners for 
residents in Assisted Living gave her a sense of 
purpose and she hopes the little pieces of art brought 
moments of joy to her friends and 
neighbors in Health Care.

the Health Care Fund



“You don’t know what you don’t know” and that’s 
never been more true than in the year 2020. In 
addition to navigating the pandemic and planning for 
Deerfield’s growth as a community, we were busy 
finding a rhythm in our work with the Deerfield 
Charitable Foundation. Although the Foundation’s sole 
purpose as a supporting organization sounds simple, 
(to support Deerfield’s charitable activities) it turns out 
any meaningful new venture will present complex 
challenges as well as wonderful opportunities.

“We both feel blessed to be in 

positions that allow us to watch 

this new effort take shape...”

Although we became official in 2019, 2020 was the 
first year that the Foundation was fully operational. 
We began accepting gifts, establishing a routine, 
educating Deerfield residents, and finding ways to fulfill 
our mission. We both feel blessed to be in positions 
that allow us to watch this new effort take shape - 
close up and in real time. It was so encouraging to 
watch as the board of directors worked together right 
out of the gate, finding ways for this fledgling 
organization to support other non-profits in concrete 
ways and in the midst of such a tumultuous year. 

After more than twenty years of working together for 
the good of Deerfield and our local community it has 
been so gratifying to see that work take on a new form 
and a new name while maintaining a consistent and 
overarching commitment to leaving the world better 
than we found it. We hope you’ll join us in this 
commitment as we anticipate what’s next in 2021 for 
Deerfield Charitable Foundation.

Gratefully,

Bob Wernet, CEO 

Robert Chandler, CFO

a letter from our CEO and CFO

Employee appreciation t-shirts were provided by the 
Foundation to all of Deerfield’s staff in 2020



Summary of Social Accountability  As of 9/30/2020
Deerfield and the Charitable Foundation work together to meet 
the organization’s goal of providing at least 5% of its annual 
income from resident revenue in residents assistance, employee 
scholarships, and other community benefits. The Deerfield 
Charitable Foundation Board of Directors is dedicated to 
discovering the best ways to match abundance and generosity 
with needs in the local area. 

Donations to NonProfits by Deerfield and 
Deerfield Charitable Foundation 38%	

Directed Outreach 21%	

Residents Assistance 20%	

Unreimbursed Rental Space and Services to Non-Profits 16%	

Volunteer Service (by Employees) 3%

Danny Boone Employee Scholarship Grants 2%	
	

The Deerfield Charitable Foundation 
has total charitable assets valued at 

$15.7 million
Deerfield Charitable Foundation
Donor Restricted Funds
As of 12/31/20
Residents Assistance			 
Danny Boone Scholarship General 
Danny Boone Scholarship Endowment
Health Care
Brannon Wellness Endowment
Other Endowment
Other Donor Restricted

Board Designated Funds
As of 12/31/20			 
Benevolent Assistance			 
Mission Advancement
		
Grand Total

$2,274,629
$ 175,991
$ 391,111
$ 134,922
$    56,600
$ 648,975
$    87,344

$2,197,096
$9,775,239

$15,741,907

The above numbers reflect unrealized gains

$1,950,000

Calendar Year 2020 
Donations to Primary Funds

Residents Assistance
$143,519  

 
Danny Boone Scholarship General

$23,787

Danny Boone Scholarship Endowment
$18,150

Health Care
$94,237

Unrestricted
$282,530



2020: The Year in Giving
RESIDENTS ASSISTANCE FUND
Mr. & Mrs. George Ahrens
Mr. G. Martin Anderson  

& Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Pat & Fred Brown
Walter & Elizabeth Cantrell
Mr. Eugene “Bob” Carr, Jr.
Amy & Mike Clarke
Bill & Meg Clontz
George & Pat Collett
Dr. & Mrs. John Crawford, III
Dr. & Mrs. James H. Godfrey
Mike & Karen Hamsho
Dale & Rose Haning
Larry & Ellen Hull
Jack & Sheila Ingersoll
Jim Jarratt
Mr. Keith Keener
Harry & Sydney Kloos
Bob & Jane Knight
Don Lindsay
Glenn & Betsy Mayes
Bill & Alison McNutt
Tom & Margaret Meys
Mr. Joe Morgan & Ms. Milli Way
Rev. Barbara Plimpton
Helen Reilly
Ed & Pat Roberts
Frances A. Simonds Estate
Mrs. Helen Truluck
Mrs. Betty Walker
Dr. Rev. Charles Winters
Duke & Sherry Wright
Molly Young

RESIDENTS ASSISTANCE FUND
GIFTS IN HONOR
Betty Robinson
Jerry-Grace & Bruce Sadler

RESIDENTS ASSISTANCE FUND
GIFTS IN MEMORY
Martha Ackerman
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Mel & Sandra Skiles
The Rev. Jane Smith
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Nancy Alexander
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Marianna Bailey
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Anne & Bobby Robinson
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Al Thorne
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Ann Bell
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Elizabeth Hubbell
Ray & Penny Ponder

Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Mason Bell
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Ray & Penny Ponder
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Peggy Bogardus
Pat & Woody Baker
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph F. Cummings, Jr.
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Elizabeth Hubbell
Bill & Alison McNutt
Winnifred O. Pickering
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Anne & Bobby Robinson
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Al Thorne
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
William “Bill” Boyd
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Bob & Gail MacLean
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Linda Buckner
Elizabeth Hubbell
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Henrietta Caylor
Crawley, Lee & Company
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Betty Chubb
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
The Rev. Barbara Eldridge
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Elizabeth Hubbell
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Betty Cobble
Stephanie S. Cates
Tina Foy & Kem Harward
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Mel & Sandra Skiles
The Rev. Jane Smith
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Jane Cox
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Marcia deBary
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Bob & Gail MacLean
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.

Elizabeth DuMez
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
The Rev. Barbara Eldridge
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Richard Farrow
Elizabeth Hubbell
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Anne & Bobby Robinson
Betty Robinson
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Al Thorne
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Mary Jane Folsom
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Elizabeth Hubbell
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Gaetana Friedman
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Bob & Gail MacLean
Mrs. Betty Pond
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Richard & Susan Walton
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Edward “Ned” Gibson
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Bob & Gail MacLean
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
William Goodman
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Betty Gordon
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Bill & Alison McNutt
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Margaret Lucia Greene
Elizabeth Hubbell
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Doreen Harris
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Helen Haun
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.

Reagan Henry
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Marion Horner
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
John Hubbell
Stephanie & Gary Book
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Mel & Sandra Skiles
The Rev. Jane Smith
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Roberta Johnson
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Wayne Lang
Stephanie & Gary Book
Mrs. Kay Cannon
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Suzanne Vermilye
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Hal Martin
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Stephanie & Gary Book
Bob & Gail MacLean
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Suzanne Vermilye
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
George McDermott
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Bill & Alison McNutt
Mel & Sandra Skiles
The Rev. Jane Smith
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Martha Meeks
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Margaret Melick
Elizabeth Hubbell
Bob & Gail MacLean
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
William Milholen
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Nancy Mills
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Frank Moore
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.

Thomas Nash
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Rebecca S. Nesbitt
Suzanne Nesbitt Dawkins
Raymond “Allen” Pankopf
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Jack Reak
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Edwin Robertson
Suzanne Vermilye
Valeria Robertson
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Katherine “Kat” Rorison
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Elizabeth Hubbell
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Beverly Sgro
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Mel & Sandra Skiles
The Rev. Jane Smith
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Robert “Bob” Simes
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Stephanie & Gary Book
Judy & Jim Havard
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Anne & Bobby Robinson
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Pamela Soenksen
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Elizabeth Hubbell
Mel & Sandra Skiles
The Rev. Jane Smith
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Paul Tremoulet
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Frank Troidl
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Samuel “Sam” Van Leer
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.



Jean Walker
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Stephanie & Gary Book
Ms. Heidi Freeman &  

Mr. Douglas Bass
Elizabeth Hubbell
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Donald Walsh
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
David Weed
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Jacqueline Yocum
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
John Young
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Stephanie & Gary Book
Mrs. Kathryn P. Daughton
Bob & Gail MacLean
Nancy Martin
Bill & Alison McNutt
Mrs. Paul C. Tremoulet
Mrs. Marilee S. Van Wye
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.

St Giles is an integral part of 

the Deerfield Community, but 

it is funded independently as 

an entirely self-supporting & 

sustaining ministry. Therefore, 

special gifts & annual pledges 

given to St Giles are not listed  

in the Deerfield Annual Report. 

Gifts given, however, in memory 

of Deerfield residents, both past 

and present, are listed here in 

their honor. 

ST. GILES CHAPEL
GIFTS IN HONOR
Tonya Hill
Mrs. Elizabeth Hubbell
Mrs. Barbara “Prue” Wilson
Father Lin Walton
Mrs. Elizabeth Hubbell

ST. GILES CHAPEL
GIFTS IN MEMORY
Martha Ackerman
Norma Kummer
Bill Ackermann
Norma Kummer
Nancy Alexander
Norma Kummer
Marianna Bailey
Norma Kummer
Mason Bell
Norma Kummer
Peggy Bogardus
Norma Kummer
Linda Buckner
Henry & Norma Kummer
Elizabeth Byerly
David & Lana Moore
Henrietta Caylor
Norma Kummer
Betty Chubb
Norma Kummer
Marcia deBary
Norma Kummer
Ronald M. Lee
Elizabeth DuMez
Norma Kummer
Richard Farrow
Norma Kummer
Mary Jane Folsom
Ronald M. Lee
Gaetana Friedman
Norma Kummer
Ronald M. Lee
Betty Gordon
Norma Kummer
Ronald M. Lee
Marion Horner
Norma Kummer
John Hubbell
Norma Kummer
Ronald M. Lee
Roberta Johnson
Norma Kummer
Wayne Lang
Ronald M. Lee
Mel Luedtke
Norma Kummer
Hal Martin
Norma Kummer
Ronald M. Lee

George McDermott
Norma Kummer
Ronald M. Lee
Martha Meeks
Ronald M. Lee
Margaret Melick
Mr. & Mrs. Gary Beck
Bill & Meg Clontz
Nancy Mills
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph F. Cummings, Jr.
Raymond & Nancy Curofano
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Dorothy & Joel Rosenberg
John & Molly Young
Allen Pankopf
Mr. & Mrs. Gary Beck
Jack Reak
Norma Kummer
Valeria Robertson
Elizabeth & David Tate
Katherine “Kat” Rorison
Katherine C. Rorison
Pamela Soenksen
Norma Kummer
Jean Walker
Mr. & Mrs. Gary Beck
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph F. Cummings, Jr.
Norma Kummer
Mr. & Mrs. Cary Phillips
Neva Thompson
GIFTS SUPPORTING DEERFIELD
Bring Love to Tables (BLT)
Carol R. Ackrill
Anonymous
Dolores Borreson
Mr. & Mrs. Cleveland Brown
Walter & Elizabeth Cantrell
Bill & Meg Clontz
Jill Cochrane
Mrs. Lutie Culver
Ms. Doris Daniels
Bill & Judy Durant
Vic & Mimi Galef
Dr. & Mrs. James H. Godfrey
Mr. & Mrs. William Holland
Dick & Sue Johannes
Mr. Timothy Kurtz
Drs. Wayne & Phyllis Lang
Mr. Ronald M. Lee
Ms. Jeanie Marshall
Nancy Martin
Mr. George McDermott
Lisa & Peter Moffa
Mrs. Lee Mynatt
Mrs. Jane Parmley
Ms. Carol Perine
Winnifred O. Pickering
Perin & Laurel Radley
Helen Reilly
Mrs. Virginia Robertson
Melinda Tempe
Alice Urland
Molly Young

Bring Love to Tables (BLT)
IN MEMORY OF
Margaret Melick
Ladene & Russell Newton
Butterfly Garden
IN MEMORY OF
Linda Buckner
Henry & Norma Kummer
Danny Boone Scholarship  

Endowment Fund
Bill & Meg Clontz
George & Pat Collett
Esther Colliflower
Virginia Craig
Dr. & Mrs. John Crawford, III
Madeline Davis
John & Marjorie Hickman
Mr. & Mrs. Albert Hobbs
Raymond Hudkins & Mary 

Collins
Jack & Sheila Ingersoll
George & Suzy Johnson
Lynda Kepler
Norma Kummer
Dennis & Carol Leach
Mrs. Alexander Maitland, III
Bruce & Sylvie Martin
Mrs. Marion Mayfield-Johnson
Ladene & Russell Newton
Joe & Judy Pawlick
Ray & Penny Ponder
Ms. Gerlinde Puchas
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Marleen Allen Varner
Molly Young
Danny Boone Scholarship  

Endowment Fund
GIFTS IN MEMORY
Marcia deBary
Mrs. Emi Flynn
Bunk & Nancy Spann
Gaetana Friedman
Mrs. Emi Flynn
Carol & Pedro Martinez
Bunk & Nancy Spann
John Hubbell
Mrs. Emi Flynn
Bunk & Nancy Spann
Hal Martin
Mrs. Emi Flynn
Bunk & Nancy Spann
Bob & Sue Vegors
Danny Boone Scholarship Fund
Anonymous
Luther & Ruth Barnhardt
Pat & Fred Brown
Walter & Elizabeth Cantrell
Mr. Eugene “Bob” Carr, Jr.
George & Pat Collett
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph F. Cummings, Jr.
Hayes & Anita Fletcher
Vic & Mimi Galef
Dr. & Mrs. James H. Godfrey
Jim & Claire Graves
Mike & Karen Hamsho
Dale & Rose Haning
John & Marjorie Hickman

Mr. & Mrs. William Holland
Larry & Ellen Hull
Mr. & Mrs. Ted Jakubowski
Bill & Kennon Jamieson
Jim Jarratt
Harry & Sydney Kloos
Bob & Jane Knight
Mr. Timothy Kurtz
Mrs. Katherine S. LaFrance
Dennis & Carol Leach
Myron & Angela Lepro
The Rev. Robert Libbey &  

The Rev. Elizabeth Libbey
Don Lindsay
Jack & Linda Lockett
The Rev. Nancy McCarthy
George McDermott
Bill & Alison McNutt
Bill & Mary Metts
Helen Reilly
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Ed & Pat Roberts
Robin & Sarah Schilling
Mrs. Vivian Sitton
Mrs. Rickie Sue Smith
The Rev. Jane Smith
Mrs. Ruth Strickland
Melinda Tempe
Mrs. Helen Truluck
John Vanderstar/Elizabeth 

Culbreth
Marleen Allen Varner
Mary Lou Mayer & Bob Vose
Richard & Susan Walton
Mrs. Mariana Warner
Duke & Sherry Wright
Danny Boone Scholarship Fund
GIFTS IN HONOR
Sylvie & Bruce Martin
Ms. Julia Courtney
Dave Stagner
Anonymous
Mrs. Minnie Bogue
Danny Boone Scholarship Fund
GIFTS IN MEMORY
Bill Ackermann
Bunk & Nancy Spann
Katherine Armitage
Diane & Rich Byers
Peggy Bogardus
Richard & Susan Walton
Danny Boone
Ms. Gloria G. Boone
Betty Chubb
Ellen & John Niemi
Roberta Johnson
Mrs. Jane Parmley
Hal Martin
Annie Bryant
Mrs. Kay Cannon
Judy & Jim Havard
Dr. & Mrs. Jim Lyday
Bill & Alison McNutt
Lisa & Peter Moffa
Charles F. & Janet M. Moore
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Molly Young



2020: The Year in Giving
George McDermott
Mrs. Emi Flynn
Nancy Mills
Bunk & Nancy Spann
Valeria Robertson
Michelle Perry 
Dawn Sharp
Beth Smith
Katherine “Kat” Rorison
Mrs. Kay Cannon
Jane & Jeff Covington
Susie Samson
Betty Bear, Ginny & Al Shew
Anne Simmons
Samuel “Sam” Van Leer
Bunk & Nancy Spann
Jean Walker
Mrs. Kay Cannon
Bunk & Nancy Spann
John Young
Elizabeth (Lisa) Anderson
Judy & Jim Havard
Tom Rightmyer & Lucy Oliver
Anne & Bobby Robinson
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Richard & Susan Walton
Deerfield Arts &  

Crafts League (DACL)
Anonymous
Gretchen Batra
Syd & Andrea Stern
Deerfield Arts &  

Crafts League (DACL)
IN MEMORY OF
Gaetana Friedman
Nancy Martin
Molly Young
Deerfield Cares:  

Community Outreach
Mr. Robert Carr &  

Ms. Carolyn Davis
George & Pat Collett
Tom & Martha Ann Daily
Chris & Paul Dismukes
Bill & Carol Falender
Hayes & Anita Fletcher
Dr. & Mrs. James H. Godfrey
Peter Hawes
Loraine Haynes
Mr. Timothy Kurtz
Dennis & Carol Leach
Don Lindsay
Dr. & Mrs. Jim Lyday
Mrs. Gail McLeod
Lisa & Peter Moffa
Lisa Moffa
Mr. Joe Morgan & Ms. Milli Way
K.S. Phillips
Winnifred O. Pickering
Ed & Pat Roberts
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Michelle & Ben Wooley

Deerfield Cares:  
Community Outreach

IN HONOR OF
Chris Dismukes
Tom & Peg Hughes
Kathy Foster
Mrs. Emi Flynn
Deerfield Cares:  

Community Outreach
IN MEMORY OF
Chief James Akano Alowoesin
Mr. & Mrs. Isaac Owolabi
Walter McConnell
Nancy McConnell
Health Care Fund
Mike & Lorna Anderberg
Walter & Elizabeth Cantrell
George & Pat Collett
Madeline Davis
Vic & Mimi Galef
Jim & Claire Graves
Judy & Jim Havard
Jack & Sheila Ingersoll
Mr. James Jarratt
Bob & Jane Knight
Mr. Timothy Kurtz
Dennis & Carol Leach
Myron & Angela Lepro
Don Lindsay
Mrs. Gail McLeod
Bill & Alison McNutt
Frances A. Simonds Estate
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Mrs. Betty Walker
Kathryn Williams & Alan Davis
Duke & Sherry Wright
Health Care Fund
IN HONOR OF
Tonya Hill
Mr. Edward N. Caylor
Health Care Fund
IN MEMORY OF
Marianna Bailey
Marleen Allen Varner
Peggy Bogardus
Marleen Allen Varner
Betty Cobble
Ms. Stephanie Cates
Gaetana Friedman
Carol & Pedro Martinez
Reagan Henry
Ray & Penny Ponder
Hal Martin
Nancy Martin
Martha Meeks
Dr. Judy Boone
Raymond “Allen” Pankopf
Mr. & Mrs. J.F. Pankopf
Landscaping & Grounds
IN HONOR OF
Rob Morris at his Retirement
Don & Joanne Brannon

Landscaping & Grounds
IN MEMORY OF 
John Hubbell
George & Pat Collette
Chris & Paul Dismukes
Mr. & Mrs. Glenn Guthrie
Elizabeth Hubbell
Mr. & Mrs. John A. Hubbell
Mr. & Mrs. William Hubbell
Lisa & Peter Moffa
Parsec Financial Management
Richard & Susan Walton
Library
Vic & Mimi Galef
School Supply Drive
Mike & Lorna Anderberg
Ms. Ann Baldwin
Luther & Ruth Barnhardt
David M. Brown
The Rev. Elizabeth Canham
Mrs. Kay Cannon
Mr. Robert Carr &  

Ms. Carolyn Davis
Judy Carrigan
Amy & Mike Clarke
Bill & Meg Clontz
Mr. & Mrs. James Clow
Barbara & Cecil Colon
Virginia Craig
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph F. Cummings, Jr.
Mrs. Kathryn P. Daughton
Jerry DeLand
Floyd & Judy Domer
The Rev. Barbara Eldridge
Mr. Tom Eshelman &  

The Very Rev. A. Jeanne Finan
Hayes & Anita Fletcher
Dave & Liz Galentine
Dr. & Mrs. David Garver
Dr. & Mrs. James H. Godfrey
Mike & Karen Hamsho
Dale & Rose Haning
Mr. & Mrs. Reginald Hedrick
Mrs. Helen Hellman
Dan & Linda Hinchliffe
Mr. & Mrs. Albert Hobbs
Mr. & Mrs. William Holland
Mrs. Birgitta Ingvarson
Mr. Jerry Jacobson &  

Ms. Patricia Minard
Dick & Sue Johannes
Lynda Kepler
Bob & Emilie Kimbrough
Bob & Jane Knight
Mr. & Mrs. Don Kunard
Mr. Timothy Kurtz
Mr. & Mrs. Howard Latty
Dennis & Carol Leach
Mrs. Polly LeFaivre
Don Lindsay
Col. & Mrs. Mahlon H. Long, III
Bruce & Sylvie Martin
Nancy Martin
The Rev. Nancy McCarthy
Ellen T. McCotter
Lisa & Peter Moffa
Mr. Joe Morgan & Ms. Milli Way
Charles & Susan Mueller

Ladene & Russell Newton
Mr. & Mrs. Clarence Patterson
Ms. Carol Perine
Paul & Marilyn Phibbs
Mrs. Betty Pond
Ray & Penny Ponder
David & Lynn Ramsey
Helen Reilly
Meredith P. Reinhold
Ed & Pat Roberts
Bill & Carolyn Robichaux
James Rowan III & Regina George
Robin & Sarah Schilling
Mrs. Jeanette Schmitt
Dr. Millie Schumpert
Happy & Betsy Shadden
Bob & Marian Sigmon
Mel & Sandra Skiles
Bunk & Nancy Spann
Mr. & Mrs. LaVoy Spooner
John Swan & Susan White
Melinda Tempe
Alice Urland
Richard & Susan Walton
Laura Ward
Mr. & Mrs. Ben Watson
Christina S. Wehmeyer
Rebecca Welch
Barbara S. Wilson (Prue)
The Rev. & Mrs. Harry Woggon
Mr. & Mrs. Donald York
Woodshop Fund
Ms. Gail Anderson
Anonymous
Mrs. Mona Booth
Annie Bryant
Hayes & Anita Fletcher
Gaetana Friedman
A Friend
John Gibbons & Clara DaSilva
Dale & Rose Haning
Dan & Linda Hinchliffe
Mr. & Mrs. Albert Hobbs
Sara & Bill Hoyt
Mr. Jerry Jacobson &  

Ms. Patricia Minard
Annie W. Michie
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Peterson
Happy & Betsy Shadden
Bill Sherman
Mrs. Marilee S. Van Wye
Jane W. White
Doug Young
Unrestricted
Mr. Rick Bagley
Mr. Robert Carr &  

Ms. Carolyn Davis
Robert & Jo Chandler
Bill & Meg Clontz
Mary Collins
Episcopal Diocese of  

Western North Carolina
The Estate of Mr. Richard Farrow
John Gibbons & Clara DaSilva
Dr. & Mrs. James H. Godfrey
Peter Hawes
Mr. Greg Hollowell
E. Frank Howington, III

Van C. & Margaret M. Joffrion
Bob & Jane Knight
Estate of Alice F. Laubach
Susan Y. Lyday
Mary P. Merrill & David W. Tarr
Ed & Pat Roberts
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald Shepland
Rebecca Welch
Roba Whiteley
Mr. & Mrs. Frank Wondrasch
Molly Young
Unrestricted
GIFTS IN HONOR
Bernard Coleman
Ethel Piper
Deerfield Residents & Staff
Virginia Templeton, MD
Christina Wehmeyer
Nancy & Bob Webster
Bob Wernet
Steven & Wanda Phifer
Unrestricted
GIFTS IN MEMORY
Bill Baker
Mr. & Mrs. Donald Mitchell
Betty Cobble
Jacob Adkins Family
Rozanne Carroll & Edwin Walter
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph F. Cummings, Jr.
Mr. Kent Wilson
The Ted Wilson Family
Marcia deBary
The Rev. Robert Libbey &  

The Rev. Elizabeth Libbey
David Hancock
Dr. Millie Schumpert
John Hubbell
Greg & Marilyn Senter
Walter McConnell
Nancy McConnell
Nancy Mills
Dr. Jonathan S. Krauss
Raymond “Allen” Pankopf
Dr. & Mrs. Keith Beamer
Valeria Robertson
Palmer & Foster Smith
Lewis & Dorothy Thompson
Katherine “Kat” Rorison
Anonymous
Robert “Bob” Simes
Mr. Christopher George
John Young
The Rev. Robert Libbey &  

The Rev. Elizabeth Libbey



direct impact through Directed Outreach
Towards the end of 2020 the moratorium on evictions 
was set to run out and one Deerfield couple was 
particularly concerned. With the end of legal protections 
for local renters looming, they began researching 
charities which offer rent assistance to those with 
diminished incomes due to the economic downturn. 

With Deerfield’s Directed Outreach list in hand, they 
chose to give $40,000 to ABCCM, designated for their 
Eviction Protection Program and $10,000 to Homeward 
Bound for Homelessness Prevention/Permanent 
Supportive Housing Programs.

DIRECTED OUTREACH
Roy & Nancy Adams
Mr. & Mrs. Roger Alexander
Mr. G. Martin Anderson &  

Dr. Sandra J. Anderson
Anonymous
James & Kathy Applewhite
Ms. Ann Baldwin
Ms. Winnie Barrett
Gretchen Batra
Gary & Louise Beck
Danny Bernstein
Dr. & Mrs. Stephen Betso
Mr. Bernard A. Boden
Stephanie & Gary Book
Dr. Judy Boone
Mr. John Bordley, Jr.
Mr. & Mrs. Fred Brooking
Mr. & Mrs. Cleveland Brown
Walter & Elizabeth Cantrell
Mr. Eugene “Bob” Carr, Jr.
Judy Carrigan
Amy & Mike Clarke
Bill & Meg Clontz
Jill Cochrane
Barbara & Cecil Colon
Henry & Lolly Copeland
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph F. Cummings, Jr.
Mrs. Kathryn P. Daughton
Madeline Davis

Ken & Carol Deal
Joan Del Colliano
Jerry DeLand
David & Karen Eckhardt
The Rev. Barbara Eldridge
Mr. Tom Eshelman &  

The Very Rev. A. Jeanne Finan
Rev. & Mrs. David Fargo
Hayes & Anita Fletcher
Mrs. Emi Flynn
Sandy & Rob Freeman
Mrs. Linda G. Furr
Vic & Mimi Galef
Dr. & Mrs. James H. Godfrey
Jim & Claire Graves
John & Barbara Gregg
Irene Hill Hamly
Mike & Karen Hamsho
Dale & Rose Haning
Judy & Jim Havard
Mr. & Mrs. Albert Hobbs
Mr. & Mrs. William Holland
Mr. & Mrs. Robert L. Hollis
Bill & Marilyn Hubbard
Elizabeth Hubbell
Tom & Peg Hughes
Jack & Sheila Ingersoll
Mr. Jerry Jacobson &  

Ms. Patricia Minard
Jim Jarratt

Van C. & Margaret M. Joffrion
Dick & Sue Johannes
Lynda Kepler
Bob & Emilie Kimbrough
Harry & Sydney Kloos
Bob & Jane Knight
Mrs. Sonja Kozlowski
Norma Kummer
Mr. & Mrs. Don Kunard
Mr. Timothy Kurtz
Mrs. Katherine S. LaFrance
Mrs. Elizabeth Lamb
Dr. Jay Lathrop
Mrs. Florence Lee
Mrs. Polly LeFaivre
Myron & Angela Lepro
The Rev. Robert Libbey &  

The Rev. Elizabeth Libbey
Don Lindsay
Jack & Linda Lockett
Col. & Mrs. Mahlon H. Long, III
Bob & Gail MacLean
Bill & Sue Macy
Bruce & Sylvie Martin
Nancy Martin
Carol & Pedro Martinez
The Rev. Nancy McCarthy
Nancy McConnell
Ellen T. McCotter
George McDermott

Mrs. Gail McLeod
Mr. & Mrs. Gerald McNabb
Mary P. Merrill & David W. Tarr
Bill & Mary Metts
Lisa & Peter Moffa
Mr. Joe Morgan & Ms. Milli Way
Charles & Susan Mueller
Ladene & Russell Newton
Mrs. Jane Parmley
Joe & Judy Pawlick
Ms. Carol Perine
Winnifred O. Pickering
Ethel Piper
Ray & Penny Ponder
Perrin & Laurel Radley
David & Lynn Ramsey
Tom & Shirley Rardin
Helen Reilly
Meredith P. Reinhold
Gordon & Judy Rittmeyer
Al & Karen Roberts
Bill & Carolyn Robichaux
James Rowan III & Regina George
Mary & Peter Saladino
Robin & Sarah Schilling
Shirley P. Schultz
Dr. Millie Schumpert
Steve & Carol Sedgwick
Mr. & Mrs. Ronald Shepland
Mary Ellen Sheridan

Bob & Marian Sigmon
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Skiff
Mel & Sandra Skiles
The Rev. Jane Smith
Dave & Ruthie Stagner
Mr. Wayne Steinmetz
Mrs. Ruth Strickland
Mrs. Jean Suits
Melinda Tempe
Mrs. Mary Pat Thompson
Mimi Tittle
Mrs. Helen Truluck
Alice Urland
Mrs. Marilee S. Van Wye
Marleen Allen Varner
Mrs. Betty Walker
Richard & Susan Walton
Laura Ward
Mrs. Mariana Warner
Rebecca Welch
Mr. & Mrs. Robert F. Wernet, Jr.
Ann Whaley
Ms. Susan White
Barbara S. Wilson (Prue)
The Rev. & Mrs. Harry Woggon
Duke & Sherry Wright
Molly Young

“The average shortfall on rent is $600 and ABCCM strives to meet $200 of that need, helping 
participants seek other sources for the remainder. This gift was incredible – helping 200 families in 
need and leading the organization to reach for a broader campaign goal of $150,000. 100% of this 
gift will go directly to meet needs, as designated by the donor. Thank you so much!”   
– Rev. Scott Rogers, ABCCM, Executive Director

“Homeward Bound’s mission is to prevent and end homelessness through permanent housing 
and support. This past year residents at Deerfield helped us prevent 88 individuals and families 
from becoming homeless while moving 90 homeless people into permanent housing. In the midst 
of the COVID-19 crisis, you enabled us to keep our AHOPE Day Center open, provide shelter in 
60 rooms at the Red Roof Inn, and offer respite for homeless veterans in additional motels. We are 
deeply grateful for the support of the residents at Deerfield.”
– Jim Lowder, Homeward Bound, Strategic Gifts Officer



1617 Hendersonville Road   Asheville, North Carolina   deerfieldwnc.org

No act of kindness, 

no matter how small, 

is ever wasted. 

– aesop


